
2638 Federal Register / Vol. 83, No. 12 / Thursday, January 18, 2018 / Notices 

change in the reporting and/or 
recordkeeping requirements). The 
Commission will submit this 
information collection after this 60-day 
comment period to the OMB. The 
Commission adopted accounting rules 
that require carriers to account for 
adverse federal antitrust judgments and 
post-judgment special charges. With 
regard to settlements of such lawsuits 
there will be a presumption that carriers 
can recover the portion of the settlement 
that represents the avoidable costs of 
litigation; provided that the carrier 
makes a required showing. To receive 
recognition of its avoided cost of 
litigation a carrier must demonstrate, in 
a request for special relief, the avoided 
costs of litigation by showing the 
amount corresponding to the additional 
litigation expenses discounted to 
present value, that the carrier 
reasonably estimates it would have paid 
if it had not settled. Settlement costs in 
excess of the avoided costs of litigation 
are presumed not recoverable unless a 
carrier rebuts that presumption by 
showing the basic factors that enticed 
the carrier to settle and demonstrating 
that ratepayers benefited from the 
settlement. 
Federal Communications Commission. 
Marlene H. Dortch, 
Secretary, Office of the Secretary. 
[FR Doc. 2018–00805 Filed 1–17–18; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 6712–01–P 

FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS 
COMMISSION 

[OMB 3060–1158] 

Information Collection Being Reviewed 
by the Federal Communications 
Commission 

AGENCY: Federal Communications 
Commission. 
ACTION: Notice and request for 
comments. 

SUMMARY: As part of its continuing effort 
to reduce paperwork burdens, and as 
required by the Paperwork Reduction 
Act (PRA) of 1995, the Federal 
Communications Commission (FCC or 
the Commission) invites the general 
public and other Federal agencies to 
take this opportunity to comment on the 
following information collection. 
Comments are requested concerning: 
Whether the proposed collection of 
information is necessary for the proper 
performance of the functions of the 
Commission, including whether the 
information shall have practical utility; 
the accuracy of the Commission’s 
burden estimate; ways to enhance the 

quality, utility, and clarity of the 
information collected; ways to minimize 
the burden of the collection of 
information on the respondents, 
including the use of automated 
collection techniques or other forms of 
information technology; and ways to 
further reduce the information 
collection burden on small business 
concerns with fewer than 25 employees. 
The FCC may not conduct or sponsor a 
collection of information unless it 
displays a currently valid control 
number. No person shall be subject to 
any penalty for failing to comply with 
a collection of information subject to the 
PRA that does not display a valid Office 
of Management and Budget (OMB) 
control number. 
DATES: Written PRA comments should 
be submitted on or before March 19, 
2018. If you anticipate that you will be 
submitting comments, but find it 
difficult to do so within the period of 
time allowed by this notice, you should 
advise the contact listed below as soon 
as possible. 
ADDRESSES: Direct all PRA comments to 
Nicole Ongele, FCC, via email PRA@
fcc.gov and to Nicole.Ongele@fcc.gov. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: For 
additional information about the 
information collection, contact Nicole 
Ongele at (202) 418–2991. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: As part of 
its continuing effort to reduce 
paperwork burdens, and as required by 
the Paperwork Reduction Act (PRA) of 
1995 (44 U.S.C. 3501–3520), the Federal 
Communications Commission (FCC or 
Commission) invites the general public 
and other Federal agencies to take this 
opportunity to comment on the 
following information collections. 
Comments are requested concerning: 
Whether the proposed collection of 
information is necessary for the proper 
performance of the functions of the 
Commission, including whether the 
information shall have practical utility; 
the accuracy of the Commission’s 
burden estimate; ways to enhance the 
quality, utility, and clarity of the 
information collected; ways to minimize 
the burden of the collection of 
information on the respondents, 
including the use of automated 
collection techniques or other forms of 
information technology; and ways to 
further reduce the information 
collection burden on small business 
concerns with fewer than 25 employees. 

OMB Control Number: 3060–1158. 
Title: Transparency Rule Disclosures, 

Restoring internet Freedom, Report and 
Order, WC Docket No. 17–108. 

Form Number: N/A. 

Type of Review: Revision of a 
currently approved collection. 

Respondents: Business or other for- 
profit entities, Not-for-profit entities; 
State, local, or Tribal governments. 

Number of Respondents and 
Responses: 1,919 respondents; 1,919 
responses. 

Estimated Time per Response: 26 
hours. 

Frequency of Response: On occasion 
reporting requirement; Third party 
disclosure requirement. 

Obligation to Respond: Mandatory. 
Statutory authority for these collections 
is contained in Section 257 of the 
Communications Act of 1934, as 
amended, 47 U.S.C. Section 257. 

Total Annual Burden: 49,894 hours. 
Total Annual Cost: $560,000. 
Privacy Impact Assessment: No 

impact(s). 
Nature and Extent of Confidentiality: 

There is no need for confidentiality with 
this information collection. 

Needs and Uses: The Restoring 
Internet Freedom Report and Order 
(Restoring Internet Freedom Order) 
revises the information collection 
requirements applicable to internet 
service providers (ISPs). The Open 
Internet Order, adopted in 2010, 
required ISPs to disclose certain 
network management processes, 
performance characteristics, and other 
attributes of broadband internet access 
service. These disclosure requirements 
were significantly increased by the Title 
II Order, adopted in 2015. The Restoring 
Internet Freedom Order eliminates the 
additional collection imposed by the 
Title II Order and adds a few discrete 
elements to the Open Internet Order’s 
information collection requirements. 
The Restoring Internet Freedom Order 
requires an ISP to publicly disclose 
network management practices, 
performance, and commercial terms of 
its broadband internet access service 
sufficient to enable consumers to make 
informed choices regarding the 
purchase and use of such services, and 
entrepreneurs and other small 
businesses to develop, market, and 
maintain internet offerings. As part of 
these disclosures, the rule requires ISPs 
to disclose their congestion 
management, application-specific 
behavior, device attachment rules, and 
security practices, as well as any 
blocking, throttling, affiliated 
prioritization, or paid prioritization in 
which they engage. The rule also 
requires ISPs to disclose performance 
characteristics, including a service 
description and the impact of non- 
broadband internet access services data 
services. Finally, the rule requires ISPs 
to disclose the price of the service, 
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privacy policies, and redress options. 
The rule requires ISPs to make such 
disclosure available either via a publicly 
available, easily accessible website or 
through transmittal to the Commission, 
which will make such disclosures 
available via a publicly available, easily 
accessible website. The information 
collection will assist the Commission in 
its statutory obligation to report to 
Congress on market entry barriers in the 
telecommunications market. The 
Commission anticipates that the revised 
disclosures will empower consumers 
and businesses with information about 
their broadband internet access service, 
protecting the openness of the internet. 
Although this collection was bifurcated 
in 2016 with respect to fixed and mobile 
ISPs, the Commission seeks to have this 
collection encompass both fixed and 
mobile ISPs. 
Federal Communications Commission. 
Marlene H. Dortch, 
Secretary, Office of the Secretary. 
[FR Doc. 2018–00806 Filed 1–17–18; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 6712–01–P 

FEDERAL DEPOSIT INSURANCE 
CORPORATION 

Sunshine Act Meeting 

Pursuant to the provisions of the 
‘‘Government in the Sunshine Act’’ (5 
U.S.C. 552b), notice is hereby given that 
at 10:00 a.m. on Tuesday, January 16, 
2018, the Board of Directors of the 
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation 
met in closed session to consider 
matters related to the Corporation’s 
supervision, corporate, and resolution 
activities. 

In calling the meeting, the Board 
determined, on motion of Vice 
Chairman Thomas M. Hoenig, seconded 
by Director Mick Mulvaney (Acting 
Director, Consumer Financial Protection 
Bureau), and concurred in by Chairman 
Martin J. Gruenberg, that Corporation 
business required its consideration of 
the matters which were to be the subject 
of this meeting on less than seven days’ 
notice to the public; that no earlier 
notice of the meeting was practicable; 
that the public interest did not require 
consideration of the matters in a 
meeting open to public observation; and 
that the matters could be considered in 
a closed meeting by authority of 
subsections (c)(4), (c)(6), (c)(8), 
(c)(9)(A)(ii), and (c)(9)(B) of the 
‘‘Government in the Sunshine Act’’ (5 
U.S.C. 552b(c)(4), (c)(6), (c)(8), 
(c)(9)(A)(ii) and (c)(9)(B). 

Dated: January 16, 2018. 

Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. 
Robert E. Feldman, 
Executive Secretary. 
[FR Doc. 2018–00905 Filed 1–16–18; 4:15 pm] 

BILLING CODE 6714–01–P 

FEDERAL ELECTION COMMISSION 

Sunshine Act Meeting 

TIME AND DATE: Tuesday, January 23, 
2018 at 10:00 a.m. 
PLACE: 999 E Street NW, Washington, 
DC. 
STATUS: This meeting will be closed to 
the public. 
MATTERS TO BE CONSIDERED: Compliance 
matters pursuant to 52 U.S.C. 30109. 

Matters relating to internal personnel 
decisions, or internal rules and 
practices. 

Information the premature disclosure 
of which would be likely to have a 
considerable adverse effect on the 
implementation of a proposed 
Commission action. 
* * * * * 
CONTACT PERSON FOR MORE INFORMATION: 
Judith Ingram, Press Officer, Telephone: 
(202) 694–1220. 

Laura E. Sinram, 
Deputy Secretary of the Commission. 
[FR Doc. 2018–00941 Filed 1–16–18; 4:15 pm] 

BILLING CODE 6715–01–P 

FEDERAL MARITIME COMMISSION 

Notice of Agreements Filed 

The Commission hereby gives notice 
of the filing of the following agreements 
under the Shipping Act of 1984. 
Interested parties may submit comments 
on the agreements to the Secretary, 
Federal Maritime Commission, 
Washington, DC 20573, within twelve 
days of the date this notice appears in 
the Federal Register. Copies of the 
agreements are available through the 
Commission’s website (www.fmc.gov) or 
by contacting the Office of Agreements 
at (202)–523–5793 or tradeanalysis@
fmc.gov. 

Agreement No.: 011223–057. 
Title: Transpacific Stabilization 

Agreement. 
Parties: American President Lines, 

Ltd. and APL Co. Pte. Ltd. (operating as 
a single carrier); COSCO Container 
Lines Company Ltd.; Evergreen Line 
Joint Service Agreement, FMC 
Agreement No. 011982; Hapag-Lloyd 
A.G.; Hyundai Merchant Marine Co., 
Ltd.; Orient Overseas Container line 
Limited; Yang Ming Marine Transport 

Corp.; CMA CGM S.A.; and MSC 
Mediterranean Shipping Company S.A. 

Filing Party: David Smith; Cozen 
O’Connor; 1200 Nineteenth Street NW, 
Washington, DC 20036. 

Synopsis: The amendment revises 
Appendix A of the Agreement to remove 
Maersk Line A/S as a party to the 
Agreement. 

Agreement No.: 011550–016. 
Title: ABC Discussion Agreement. 
Parties: Crowley Caribbean Services 

LLC; King Ocean Services Limited, Inc.; 
and Seaboard Marine Ltd. 

Filing Party: Wayne Rohde; Cozen 
O’Connor; 1200 Nineteenth Street NW, 
Washington, DC 20036. 

Synopsis: The amendment deletes 
Hamburg-Sud as a party to the 
Agreement. 

By Order of the Federal Maritime 
Commission. 

Dated: January 12, 2018. 
Rachel E. Dickon, 
Assistant Secretary. 
[FR Doc. 2018–00799 Filed 1–17–18; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 6731–AA–P 

DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 

GENERAL SERVICES 
ADMINISTRATION 

NATIONAL AERONAUTICS AND 
SPACE ADMINISTRATION 

[OMB Control No. 9000–0047; Docket No. 
2017–0053; Sequence 15] 

Submission for OMB Review; Place of 
Performance 

AGENCY: Department of Defense (DOD), 
General Services Administration (GSA), 
and National Aeronautics and Space 
Administration (NASA). 
ACTION: Notice. 

SUMMARY: Under the provisions of the 
Paperwork Reduction Act, the 
Regulatory Secretariat Division will be 
submitting to the Office of Management 
and Budget (OMB) a request to review 
and approve an extension of a currently 
approved information collection 
requirement concerning place of 
performance. 

DATES: Submit comments on or before 
February 20, 2018. 
ADDRESSES: Submit comments regarding 
this burden estimate or any other aspect 
of this collection of information, 
including suggestions for reducing this 
burden to: Office of Information and 
Regulatory Affairs of OMB, Attention: 
Desk Officer for GSA, Room 10236, 
NEOB, Washington, DC 20503. 
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